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            5                  Calendar number 14, CD 4, C 100051

            6   ZMM;

            7                  Calendar number 15, N 100052 ZRM;

            8                  Calendar number 16, C 100053 ZSM;

            9                  Calendar number 17, C 100054 ZSM;

           10                  Calendar number 18, C 100055 HAM; a

           11   public hearing in the matter of the applications

           12   for amendments to the zoning map and the zoning

           13   resolution for the granting of a special permit and

           14   for the ULURP designation and disposition of

           15   property to facilitate the development of mixed use

           16   buildings tentatively known as West 44th Street and

           17   Eleventh Avenue.

           18                  Notice:  A public hearing is also

           19   being held by the Department of Housing

           20   Preservation and Development in conjunction with

           21   the above ULURP hearings to receive comments

           22   related to the Draft Environmental Impact

           23   Statement.  This hearing is being held pursuant to

           24   the State Environment Quality Review Act and the

           25   City Environmental Quality Review.

               _____ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC.,  
212-840-1167__________________________
                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
�

            1                                                     6

            2                  THE CHAIR:  Let's just get the

            3   drawings set up.  So the first speaker is Shampa

            4   Chanda.

            5                  MS. CHANDA:  Good morning, Madam
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            6   Chairman Burden and Commissioners.  I am pleased to

            7   be here this morning to present our rezoning

            8   proposal of the nearly four block site located in

            9   the Clinton neighborhood of Manhattan.

           10                  The Department of Housing

           11   Preservation and Development remains on track to

           12   create and preserve 165,000 units of affordable

           13   housing under the new housing market based plan by

           14   2014, and by doing so making New York a more

           15   affordable city for all its residents.  To date we

           16   have completed or started work on more than 94,000

           17   homes.  This project falls into that number, and we

           18   are looking forward to moving along on this

           19   project.  It has been a while for us to come this

           20   far.

           21                  The subject parcel is located

           22   between West 44th and West 45th Street between

           23   Tenth and Eleventh Avenues.  The development

           24   program of this site has undergone several changes

           25   over time as programmatic needs of the various
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            2   stakeholders has evolved.  It started back in 1975

            3   when the City had assembled and acquired the site

            4   for the purpose of creating a mixed used

            5   development by the educational construction fund,

            6   which was going to include a replacement school

            7   facility.
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            8                     Subsequently in 1999, the sponsor

            9   was awarded the site to the New York City's

           10   Economic Development Corporation RFP proposal to

           11   facilitate development of a television studio.  An

           12   application for the disposition for a portion of

           13   this site was approved by the City Planning

           14   Commission.  However, the project did not proceed

           15   amidst community opposition.

           16                  In January 2005 until then, as the

           17   committee knows, there wasn't any activity on this

           18   site until 2005 when the site was identified as an

           19   affordable housing site as part of the Hudson Yards

           20   points of agreement.  And in the points of

           21   agreement with the City Council, city

           22   administration agreed to identify this site as

           23   affordable housing with conditions that there be a

           24   floor area limit placed on this site of 8.54 FAR,

           25   that at the minimum 600 units of permanent
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            2   affordable housing be provided specific to income

            3   targets between 60 percent of area median income up

            4   to 165 percent of area median income, and create a

            5   city-wide affordable housing fund of up to $45

            6   million for the development of moderate to middle

            7   income housing in the Hudson Yards area and

            8   city-wide, and a portion of this fund will also be
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            9   used towards the construction of or renovation of

           10   the P.S. 51 school which is located on this site.

           11                     Following the points of agreement,

           12   Gotham Organization was designated to develop this

           13   site.  Since that time Gotham has served at the

           14   city's site developer and has been working with

           15   HPD, Department of City Planning, School

           16   Construction Authority, Department of Education,

           17   Community Board 4 and City Council on the

           18   development of this plan.  The current site plan is

           19   the result of many years of collaboration and

           20   achieves a delicate balance which accommodates all

           21   of the programmatic needs of the various

           22   stakeholders.

           23                  (Bell rings)

           24                  THE CHAIR:  Just conclude your

           25   sentence.
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            2                  MS. CHANDA:  All right.  We have

            3   representatives from others.

            4                  What I would like to say is that

            5   this is a delicate balance of all the various

            6   constraints that are being placed on this site.

            7   There are physical constraints on this site, there

            8   is the Amtrak railway located on it, and the

            9   existing P.S. 51 is a fairly old building, and the

           10   community board wanted the building to be
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           11   preserved.  They are also addressing the Community

           12   Board request by reducing the building height from

           13   41 stories to 33 stories.  And the new school that

           14   is going to be built on this has an expanded

           15   footprint, which has put severe constraint on this

           16   site and has resulted in this complex set of site

           17   plan with the various City Planning Commission

           18   special permit actions we have here in front of

           19   you.  So I hope if you have any questions I will be

           20   more than happy to answer them.

           21                  THE CHAIR:  There probably will be

           22   questions, and I think there's one other speaker

           23   from HPD that --

           24                  MS. CHANDA:  Right.  We have several

           25   speakers from HPD and from the developer, Gotham,
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            2   and from SCA.

            3                     THE CHAIR:  Good, okay.  So let me

            4   see if there are questions for you.

            5                  MS. CHANDA:  Sure.

            6                  THE CHAIR:  Nat Leventhal.

            7                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Just procedurally,

            8   we have the Community Board's recommendations with

            9   many conditions, many specific issues.  We have a

           10   letter from you.  Does that letter respond to all

           11   of those conditions or will we have an opportunity
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           12   to receive more information in response to the

           13   conditions of the Community Board as placed on

           14   their recommendation for the project?

           15                  MS. CHANDA:  Sure.  The letter that

           16   we had sent were really in response to the

           17   questions that were based on certification.

           18                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Right.

           19                  MS. CHANDA:  We will follow up with

           20   a response to the comments that we received from

           21   the Community Board and Borough President's office.

           22                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Okay, thank you.

           23                  THE CHAIR:  Any other questions for

           24   Shampa?

           25                  (No response)
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Okay, great.  Thanks a

            3   lot.

            4                  The next speaker is Melissa Pianko,

            5   followed by Kenrick Ou.

            6                  MS. PIANKO:  Hi.  I'm Melissa

            7   Pianko.  I'm here on behalf of Gotham Organization,

            8   the developer for the project.  Gotham became

            9   involved first with this project about four and a

           10   half years ago.  I've been personally involved

           11   since that time.

           12                     This is a textbook case of an

           13   underutilized site.  It's in the middle of
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           14   Manhattan.  It's 135,000 square feet.  It's a

           15   30,000 square foot school building, a parking lot,

           16   cables and a couple vacant warehouses.  What we're

           17   proposing here is a million square feet roughly of

           18   affordable housing, market rate housing, a brand

           19   new school that would service a community that's

           20   been suffering from a school from 1905, for the

           21   last 104 years, and will create 600 units of

           22   permanently affordable housing.

           23                     To take you through a brief tour

           24   of the site, to the east is a railroad cut where we

           25   plan to situate two 14 story buildings.
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            2                     This is the existing P.S. 51

            3   school, which is the CBJ Schneider school;

            4   therefore, historically significant.  We have

            5   committed to keeping this existing school in place

            6   and rehabilitating it to residential use.

            7                     This is additional affordable

            8   housing over here.

            9                     And then this C shaped building

           10   over here with the 31, 30, 28 towers on the avenue

           11   is an 80/20 building.  The brand new school takes

           12   up roughly 25 percent of the site area, including

           13   the playground and the school building itself.

           14                     There have been a lot of
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           15   metamorphoses of this project.  When we first

           16   started the project the assumption was that we'd be

           17   doing a 44 story tower on the corner of Eleventh

           18   Avenue and that the project would stop here.  The

           19   railroad cut would be left as a cut.  Then we

           20   learned that the school wanted to expand onto the

           21   rail cut, leaving the existing school standing over

           22   here.  We altered our site plan to accommodate that

           23   need.

           24                     We then learned that the school

           25   actually can't be located on a railroad cut for
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            2   programmatic reasons for the school itself.  So we

            3   relocated housing in a rather inefficient design as

            4   two different buildings on the railroad cut, and

            5   provided a much more expanded site area for a brand

            6   new school, while at the same time committed to

            7   saving the existing school.  The result of all

            8   that, plus the fact that the Community Board

            9   requested that we reduce the height on the avenue

           10   from 44 to 31 stories, was a strict ban.

           11                     At the same time, we were still

           12   required to provide 8.54 FAR and 600 permanent

           13   affordable housing units, plus the fact that the

           14   project did not receive any direct subsidy from

           15   HPD.  And we are also paying for the land and cross

           16   subsidizing the affordable housing through the
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           17   market rate housing for the project, and also

           18   paying for a portion of the new school, plus

           19   contributing funds for affordable housing elsewhere

           20   in Manhattan.

           21                     The changes that I've just

           22   described above didn't come without sacrifice.  As

           23   anyone who has read our very long ULURP application

           24   will know, there are a lot of waivers.  Part of the

           25   reason for the waivers is that to accommodate the
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            2   community we shifted from a C to an R designation

            3   in the zoning.  It's an R10 over here and an R8

            4   over here, but with the C5 overlay throughout the

            5   entire site.  A lot of the waivers that we are

            6   requesting are direct accommodations to allowing

            7   for the many uses on site, including the school.

            8                     (Bell rung)

            9                     THE CHAIR:  I know you have a lot

           10   to cover.  Just stay up there because there may be

           11   questions for you.  Any concluding sentence you

           12   have?

           13                  MS. PIANKO:  I guess --

           14                  THE CHAIR:  You were very thorough.

           15                  MS. PIANKO:  The concluding sentence

           16   would be that a lot of the reasons for the waivers,

           17   while they seem long, are all programmatic in
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           18   nature and they are all to accomplish the many

           19   different goals for the project site, including the

           20   600 units of permanently affordable housing, a

           21   brand new school which expands from 30,000 square

           22   feet of the existing school to 95,000 square feet,

           23   expanding from 270 student capacity to 630, and it

           24   creates permanently affordable housing per mixture

           25   of income in a community that desperately needs it.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.  Let

            3   me ask if there are questions.  Ken Knuckles first.

            4                  THE VICE CHAIR:   My question is

            5   somewhat premature but I'll ask it since I may not

            6   have the opportunity to ask it when it's more

            7   relevant.  And that is, the existing school which

            8   is in operation right now, you are going to develop

            9   this property around this school.  I'm just

           10   wondering, you know, what efforts are you going to

           11   make to minimize what obviously is going to be

           12   disruption.

           13                  MS. PIANKO:  Yes, it's obviously an

           14   issue.

           15                  THE VICE CHAIR:  Yeah.

           16                  MS. PIANKO:  And something we have

           17   thought about a lot.  There are couple of ways

           18   we're going to mitigate it.  We're going to

           19   establish a construction task force that includes
Page 14
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           20   members of the School Construction Authority will

           21   be building this orange building over here, and

           22   members of the P.S. 51 school community, the

           23   Community Board, the Block Association and Gotham.

           24                  One thing that I consider important

           25   about the Gotham Organization is that we're
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            2   vertically integrated, meaning that we are both a

            3   development and a construction firm.  So our

            4   construction guys have been involved in this

            5   project from the get-go, thinking logistically

            6   about how best to stage the site in order to

            7   minimize the disruption to the existing school.  We

            8   are very familiar with building in difficult

            9   conditions.

           10                     THE CHAIR:  Is there another

           11   question over here?  Karen.  And Anna.

           12                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Oh, sorry.  One of

           13   the things is that I know you're still working on

           14   the final approval from Amtrak.  When do you

           15   anticipate that that will be met, they haven't

           16   really reviewed it yet.

           17                  MS. PIANKO:  We haven't submitted it

           18   to them because they're not far enough in the

           19   design phase to come up with the plans for the

           20   structural plans that are going to be needed to
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           21   support the railroad cut.  We'll do it in adequate

           22   time so that it's done when the BOD permit is

           23   issued.

           24                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  My other question

           25   was, you mentioned that you were doing an 80/20 on
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            2   Eleventh Avenue.  And the building that's in the

            3   middle of the block is more of affordable housing,

            4   is that right?

            5                     MS. PIANKO:  Yeah.  I mean this is

            6   the 80/20 tower building over here.

            7                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Right, okay.

            8                  MS. PIANKO:  Then if you go

            9   backwards on the block, this is partially 80/20,

           10   then it integrates into the middle and moderate

           11   income affordable housing portion of it.

           12                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Which is in

           13   the old school as well?

           14                  MS. PIANKO:  No.  The old school is

           15   going to be converted into market rate housing.

           16                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  All right, okay.

           17                  MS. PIANKO:  So when the unit counts

           18   reach 1,210 units, that's only inclusive of the new

           19   construction.

           20                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  And on Tenth

           21   Avenue are those mixed income, are they --

           22                  MS. PIANKO:  Those are purely --
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           23   they are mixed income because it ranges from 165 to

           24   40 percent AMI.

           25                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Okay.
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            2                  MS. PIANKO:  But they are all

            3   permanently affordable.

            4                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  And all rentals,

            5   the whole project?

            6                  MS. PIANKO:  I'm sorry?

            7                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  All rentals?

            8                  MS. PIANKO:  All rentals, except for

            9   potentially this building, but it depends on what

           10   the market is when we actually start looking at it.

           11                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Okay.  Thank you.

           12                  THE CHAIR:  Anna.

           13                  COMM. LEVIN:  Madam Chair, I

           14   actually have four questions, about open space,

           15   about the unused development rights, about the day

           16   care impact that was revealed by the EIS, and about

           17   commercial use.  I don't want to take up too much

           18   time.  Would you like me to ask them all at once or

           19   one at a time?

           20                  THE CHAIR:  Can you answer all of

           21   those subjects?

           22                  MS. PIANKO:  I can answer most of

           23   the subjects, yes.
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           24                  THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anna.

           25                  COMM. LEVIN:  Melissa, on the open
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            2   space we are being asked to allow, you have too

            3   little open space in the R8 portion of the site and

            4   more than you need on the R10 portion of the site,

            5   and we are being asked to allow that whole package

            6   to be put together.  The end result is you've got

            7   more open space --

            8                     MS. PIANKO:  Right.

            9                  COMM. LEVIN:  -- than you need for

           10   the whole project.  But my question is whether the

           11   people who live in the portion of the project with

           12   too little open space will have access to the open

           13   space in the --

           14                  MS. PIANKO:  Right.

           15                  COMM. LEVIN:  -- tower portion.

           16                  MS. PIANKO:  Let me give a little

           17   bit of the background here.  This is the R8 portion

           18   over here and this is the R10 portion over there.

           19   The R8 portion doesn't have enough open space

           20   because the playground logically needs to be

           21   situated next to the school, which is in the R8

           22   portion.  So what would have been open space

           23   available for residential development has become

           24   the playground.  So the residential development

           25   open space is here and over here.  And one of the
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            2   waivers we have asked for is the transfer of open

            3   space from being located in the R8 zone to being

            4   located in the R10 zone.

            5                     Everybody will have access to all

            6   the open space areas.  These people, my guess is

            7   they'll predominantly want to use the open space

            8   that's over here, but they have the ability to go

            9   through building B over here, down on an elevator

           10   or stairs, and out into the open space over here,

           11   which will also accommodate the residents of

           12   building B.  And then building BA will have the

           13   ability to go to the open space over there.  So

           14   everybody can access it if they want to.

           15                  COMM. LEVIN:  Okay, great.

           16                  Next, about the unused development

           17   rights.  I think both the Community Board and the

           18   Borough President have asked for commitments that,

           19   there's a small portion of development rights that

           20   are available on the site, particularly after the

           21   inclusionary housing bonus that you don't propose

           22   to use in this project.

           23                  MS. PIANKO:  Right.

           24                  COMM. LEVIN:  And both the Borough

           25   President and the Community Board have asked that
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                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
�

            1                                                    21

            2   you commit not to using them or selling them

            3   elsewhere in the community.  Is that something you

            4   can agree to?

            5                     MS. PIANKO:  This is a

            6   self-contained project.  We are not going to

            7   generate actually any more developments rights than

            8   we actually need on site.  We are only going to

            9   designate a sufficient number of inclusionary

           10   housing units to be able to accomplish the 8.54

           11   FAR.

           12                  COMM. LEVIN:  Okay.

           13                  MS. PIANKO:  We can commit to that.

           14                  COMM. LEVIN:  Next, the issue of the

           15   commercial overlay.  I understand your mapping C2-5

           16   commercial overlay over the entire site which I

           17   understand is driven by the need to do it so you

           18   can get the large scale plan.  Yet your, in the

           19   zoning calculations it looks like you have

           20   relatively little plan for commercial space.  The

           21   Community Board has asked for this commitment about

           22   locating that commercial space on the Eleventh

           23   Avenue side, which I think to me also makes sense.

           24   I think we know that commercial activity on

           25   residential side streets is often very problematic.

               _____ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC.,  
212-840-1167__________________________
                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
Page 20



12029wes.txt
�

            1                                                    22

            2   Are those limitations that you can agree to?

            3                     MS. PIANKO:  I think the

            4   community's request was two-fold.  It was one for

            5   the FAR for the 2.5, for one X instead of two X.

            6   And secondarily it was to limit the commercial use

            7   to 75 feet from Eleventh Avenue.  And the Borough

            8   President made similar requests in their letters.

            9   What we can say is right now what we are planning

           10   is very limited commercial space.  It's all going

           11   to be located over sort of in this direction.

           12                  Two caveats to that is that we know

           13   the community would really love a grocery store.

           14   And if we'd be able to put a grocery store and

           15   extend a little further into this space, we want

           16   the flexibility to do that, which is slightly

           17   larger than 75 feet.

           18                  And the second caveat is that the

           19   existing P.S. 51 school, we are five years or four

           20   years away from developing that building.  At the

           21   time it may make sense to put some sort of

           22   commercial use on the ground floor, not a

           23   restaurant or a bar, but some sort of complementary

           24   use to the rest of the surrounding community, and

           25   we'd like the flexibility to be able to do that if
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            2   it makes sense at the time.  What we can commit to

            3   doing is not having any noxious uses on the block.

            4   So I don't think -- I think the concern is

            5   partially for bars and restaurants and things of

            6   that nature.  And that's not our intent.

            7                     COMM. LEVIN:  Okay.

            8                  MS. PIANKO:  I mean we could have a

            9   cafe on the corner of Eleventh Avenue but not on

           10   the side streets.

           11                  COMM. LEVIN:  But I think the

           12   concern is, God forbid something goes blooey with

           13   this project and, you know, the mapping is in place

           14   and another developer comes along and we are

           15   talking about an auto showroom or something

           16   significantly different, something that would fit

           17   within the C2-5 overlay but is significantly

           18   different than the package uses.

           19                  MS. PIANKO:  I think it's going to

           20   be difficult to do that given that we have only

           21   asked for 17,000 square feet of retail.  So I think

           22   you're protected.  And I very much hope we don't go

           23   blooey.

           24                  COMM. LEVIN:  And my last question

           25   is about the negative impact on day care slots that
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            2   was revealed by the EIS.

            3                     This is an enormous project and a

            4   lot of the kids are going to be, those slots are

            5   going to be living in this project.  And so I'm

            6   curious about what Gotham's thoughts might be about

            7   accommodating those, that day care need on site,

            8   whether there isn't some space that might be made

            9   available for that or how else you are going to

           10   address that.

           11                  MS. PIANKO:  I'm going to defer the

           12   day care to answer that question in terms of the

           13   actual day care results of the analysis.  But what

           14   I can say is that even though we do the math, at

           15   first we only looked at 1,200, 1,300 square feet

           16   that we would actually need to accommodate the

           17   overrun of kids for the day care.  No one wants to

           18   run a 1,200 square foot day care, for obvious

           19   reasons.  So it becomes something more like ten or

           20   15,000 square feet.  And for us to give up that

           21   much FAR or even that much rentable area, and it

           22   would only come out of the market rate housing at

           23   this point since we are committed to the affordable

           24   housing breakdown, it may make the project

           25   financing very difficult for us.  I mean obviously

               _____ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC.,  
212-840-1167__________________________
                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
�

            1                                                    25

            2   we are in a very difficult financial environment.
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            3   So it would be difficult for us to commit to that

            4   now.

            5                     AKRF will address a little bit

            6   more sort of what the exact impacts were.  And also

            7   the fact my understanding is that City Planning is

            8   reviewing their calculations for day care, and that

            9   under the new system we may not actually have an

           10   impact, although I think that's still -- it may not

           11   be done by the Final Environmental Impact

           12   Statement.

           13                  COMM. LEVIN:  So maybe that's

           14   something we can hear about in follow-up.

           15                  I'm done, thank you.

           16                  THE CHAIR:  Richard.

           17                  COMM. EADDY:  Hi, good morning.

           18                  One, I just want to clarify, I

           19   understood from your presentation that there are no

           20   direct subsidies from the City for affordable

           21   housing?

           22                  MS. PIANKO:  That's correct.

           23                  COMM. EADDY:  This is all cross

           24   subsidies?

           25                  MS. PIANKO:  That's correct.  We're

               _____ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC.,  
212-840-1167__________________________
                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
�

            1                                                    26

            2   getting subsidies, but the subsidies are tax

            3   exempt.

            4                     COMM. EADDY:  Right.
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            5                  MS. PIANKO:  Tax exempt bonds at

            6   four percent tax credits.

            7                  COMM. EADDY:  Right, right, they're

            8   not --

            9                  MS. PIANKO:  Under 421A but there's

           10   no direct funds coming.

           11                  COMM. EADDY:  The other question I

           12   had regarding some of the Community Board's

           13   questions about the affordability in terms of the

           14   80/20 and the fact that that's only for 30 years,

           15   whether or not there's been any review of seeing

           16   whether or not it could be done for a longer period

           17   of time.  And then also they had some concerns

           18   about the size of the units and making sure that at

           19   least 50 percent were two bedrooms.  I just wanted

           20   you to have the opportunity to respond.

           21                  MS. PIANKO:  So I mean there's a

           22   couple more --

           23                  COMM. EADDY:  No, there were, but --

           24                  MS. PIANKO:  Yeah.  But the first

           25   question was the permanent affordability --
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            2                  COMM. EADDY:  Right.

            3                  MS. PIANKO:  -- for the housing in

            4   the 80/20 component.

            5                  Just to give an overview of the
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            6   affordable housing generally, there are 540 units

            7   of permanently affordable housing located in

            8   buildings B and C, or the north and south as we

            9   decided to call them for now.  And in addition to

           10   that there are approximately 675 units in building

           11   A, of which roughly 135 are affordable units.  And

           12   60 of those 135 are permanently affordable and the

           13   remainder, which is the portion in question, the 75

           14   units are only affordable so long as the

           15   requirements for the 421A, the tax exempt bonds and

           16   the four percent credits remain outstanding.

           17                  The question has been from both the

           18   community as well as the Borough President whether

           19   it's possible for us extend the affordability on

           20   the 75 units to go out, you know, in perpetuity

           21   rather than only 30 years.  The answer we can give

           22   at this point is that we understand the request, we

           23   understand the logic of the request.  We are in a

           24   very troubling financial environment and it's had a

           25   financial impact on the project.  If we can get it
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            2   financed and allow for that permanent affordability

            3   we'll do so, but if it's something that precludes

            4   the financial viability of the project, we can't

            5   commit to it at this point.  It's unfortunately

            6   something -- it may not impact it, but we're

            7   looking for close to $600 million of financing from
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            8   banks that don't really want to lend money right

            9   now, so it's a challenge.

           10                     COMM. EADDY:  Right.  If I

           11   understood you correctly, you're saying if it

           12   doesn't negatively impact --

           13                  MS. PIANKO:  Right.

           14                  COMM. EADDY:  -- the project, --

           15                  MS. PIANKO:  Or doesn't --

           16                  COMM. EADDY:  Or the financing.

           17                  MS. PIANKO:  Right.

           18                  COMM. EADDY:  -- you'd be willing to

           19   consider it.

           20                  MS. PIANKO:  Right.

           21                  COMM. EADDY:  Okay.

           22                  MS. PIANKO:  I mean if it's a little

           23   impact maybe we can handle it.  But if it's a huge

           24   impact it's going to be much more difficult for us

           25   to handle.
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            2                  COMM. EADDY:  And when do you think

            3   you'll have an answer to that question?

            4                  MS. PIANKO:  At the, you know, my

            5   hope is that we'll have an answer in the early part

            6   of next year, but a lot of it is dependent on a lot

            7   of market forces that we really can't control in

            8   terms of the financial, the way banks are going to
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            9   handle the request.

           10                  COMM. EADDY:  Okay.  Then regarding

           11   the apartment size.

           12                  MS. PIANKO:  The apartment size in

           13   the request has been 50 percent two and three

           14   bedrooms, rather than being 40 percent, which is

           15   what we are currently offering.

           16                  We understand the community's

           17   request there as well, and the answer is two fold.

           18   The first is that the way the 80/20 program works

           19   or 421A and the tax credits is that you have to

           20   mirror the breakdown of the units in the market

           21   rate housing.  Whether or not that's the right

           22   policy is not for me to make a comment on.  But it

           23   has to mirror it.  And the market rate housing

           24   doesn't really reflect two and three bedroom units

           25   because that's not what drives rent in this
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            2   particular area.

            3                     The second answer is that these

            4   buildings have already gone through a DAIS (sic)

            5   review process, which included 540 unit layouts

            6   through the HPD system to make sure they comply,

            7   and we have gotten additional approval from DAIS.

            8   At this point to change it would be, A, a

            9   tremendous amount of work, and B, we wouldn't be

           10   able to fit the same 540 units into these buildings
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           11   that we are anticipating, so we end up with fewer

           12   affordable units, which wasn't an answer that was

           13   acceptable to HPD.

           14                     COMM. EADDY:  Okay, thank you,

           15   that's it.

           16                     THE CHAIR:  Maria De Toro.

           17                  COMM. DEL TORO:  Thank you for your

           18   testimony.  I want to follow up on the vice chair's

           19   comments regarding the negative, possible negative

           20   impacts on the school.  And I was wondering if you

           21   could talk some more about the phasing of the

           22   development.

           23                  MS. PIANKO:  The intention right now

           24   is to do the entire project simultaneously in terms

           25   of the residential.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  I don't think that's

            3   working.

            4                  MS. PIANKO:  I can talk really

            5   loudly if you want.

            6                  THE CHAIR:  You are perfectly

            7   audible to us, so go ahead, Maria.  Okay, the

            8   phasing.

            9                  MS. PIANKO:  The phasing.  So the

           10   new school, we are contributing $15 million to its

           11   development, so in some ways it can't start until
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           12   we start because we can't pay for a portion of the

           13   new school until we close on the rest of the loan.

           14   Our intent right now is to build the entire project

           15   simultaneously through one financing and one, you

           16   know, one construction period.

           17                  COMM. DEL TORO:  Because you did

           18   mention something about five years, about --

           19                  MS. PIANKO:  Because by the time we,

           20   you know, another -- hopefully we break ground by

           21   the end of 2010, and then it's a roughly three year

           22   construction period depending on when the school is

           23   then vacated, because the kids are going to be in

           24   there until the new school is ready.  And depending

           25   on whether the -- at what point in the year that
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            2   happens, my understanding is that the SCA may not

            3   move the school mid year, so it could  tack on a

            4   little bit more time to it.  So between four and

            5   five years I would think before we are able to go

            6   in and actually do this building.

            7                     COMM. DEL TORO:  Thank you.

            8                  THE CHAIR:  Are there any other

            9   questions?

           10                  COMM. CANTOR:  Let me just continue

           11   on that.  Let me just continue on that if I might.

           12                  If I heard you correctly, the school

           13   cannot start until you guys start because you're
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           14   coming up with $15 million seed money.  Has the SCA

           15   got the rest of the money?

           16                  MS. PIANKO:  I should let Kenrick Ou

           17   address that in more detail because he's from the

           18   SCA.  But from my understanding it is in the five

           19   year capital plan.

           20                  COMM. CANTOR:  Okay.  And you also

           21   mentioned that you intend to do a total build out

           22   at one time.  Would you be building the school?

           23                  MS. PIANKO:  No.

           24                  COMM. CANTOR:  Okay.

           25                  MS. PIANKO:  I mean there's a
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            2   possibility we would because there's a competitive

            3   bidding process, but there's no way -- we're not

            4   grandfathered in.

            5                     COMM. CANTOR:  So to go back to

            6   the vice chair's question, the first question of

            7   the morning, you will be building everything to the

            8   west essentially of the existing building and the

            9   west of the school building, and you don't know

           10   whether or not that site will be built simultaneous

           11   with yours?

           12                  MS. PIANKO:  My understanding is

           13   that the SCA's intent is to build their school

           14   simultaneous with ours.  We will be doing
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           15   everything that's yellow and the SCA will be doing

           16   the orange building.

           17                  COMM. CANTOR:  In your most

           18   optimistic view when would you be -- when would you

           19   be breaking ground?

           20                  MS. PIANKO:  It would be October,

           21   between October and the end of 2010.

           22                  COMM. CANTOR:  At the end of next

           23   year?

           24                  MS. PIANKO:  Yeah.

           25                  COMM. CANTOR:  Okay.
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            2                  There was a comment made before with

            3   regard to open space and the trading of open space.

            4   And if I remember correctly in my bracket, the

            5   packet, excuse me, there was a suggestion that the

            6   school roof might be used as open space.  Is that

            7   something for you to address or SCA?

            8                  MS. PIANKO:  Not for me to address,

            9   for the SCA.

           10                  COMM. CANTOR:  Okay.  Thank you.

           11                  MS. PIANKO:  Okay.

           12                  THE CHAIR:  Any other questions?

           13                  (No response)

           14                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks so much for the

           15   really thorough presentation.

           16                  The next speaker is I think --
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           17                  MS. PIANKO:  These are the pictures

           18   of the building, to the extent that matters.

           19                  THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay.  -- Kenrick Ou

           20   from School Construction Authority.

           21                  MR. OU:  Good morning, Chair Burden

           22   and Commissioners.  My name is Kenrick Ou.  And I

           23   am director of real estate services for the New

           24   York City School Construction Authority, and I'm

           25   here to speak with respect to some of the issues
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            2   related to the school that is part of the West 44th

            3   and Eleventh Avenue rezoning project.

            4                     As previous speakers have

            5   testified, these applications really are the result

            6   of extensive collaboration between various

            7   agencies, the developer, community stakeholders, in

            8   order to redevelop this large, underutilized parcel

            9   of land that actually was originally condemned, as

           10   Shampa Chanda had mentioned, from HPD in the 1970s,

           11   in part to provide a replacement facility for P.S.

           12   51.  At that time P.S. 51 was already approximately

           13   seventy years old.  And I'm not sure how many of

           14   you may be aware of this, but the existing P.S. 51

           15   building was originally constructed to serve as an

           16   annex to an even older school building that stood

           17   on the current school yard, which accounts in part
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           18   for its very limited size.  During the 2008 and

           19   2009 school year the P.S. 51 building was

           20   overutilized and accommodated nearly 320 students

           21   in a building whose target capacity was only 276

           22   seats, which translates into a utilization rate of

           23   116 percent.

           24                  This proposal would allow us, being

           25   the City School Construction Authority, to provide
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            2   a new approximately 100,000 gross square foot,

            3   state of the art replacement facility for the P.S.

            4   51 school community.  This would serve not only

            5   over 600 students but would also provide

            6   significant qualitative upgrades over the existing

            7   facility.  For example, the new building would

            8   provide larger classrooms than the existing

            9   building, which were designed in a very different

           10   time, as well as specialized instructional spaces

           11   for science, art and music instruction.

           12                     While the existing school building

           13   has a very well used multi purpose room that serves

           14   at various times of the day as the school's

           15   cafeteria, play room and assembly space, the new

           16   building will have a separate cafeteria and

           17   approximately 5,400 square foot gymnasium and

           18   another space that can serve and be flexible as

           19   either a secondary gymnasium or an assembly space.
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           20   The new building will be fully accessible, air

           21   conditioned, and will comply with the green schools

           22   requirements established under Local Law 86.

           23                     And you're aware, school sizes are

           24   subject to a review and approval process

           25   established in the SCA's enabling legislation in
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            2   the Public Authorities Law.  And we thank the

            3   commission for its favorable recommendation earlier

            4   this year with respect to the proposed replacement

            5   facility siting.  And I want to confirm in response

            6   to Commissioner Cantor's question, the capital

            7   funding from the Department of Education's five

            8   year capital plan for fiscal years 2010 through

            9   2014 would indeed be paired with the financial

           10   contribution from the developer to make this new

           11   school facility available.  In early November the

           12   Department of Education issued its most recent

           13   proposed amendment to that capital plan, and that

           14   funding in that plan is -- the plan itself is

           15   available on SCA's web site.

           16                     We look forward to the

           17   Commission's favorable consideration of these

           18   applications and also working closely with HPD,

           19   Gotham, our school community and the surrounding

           20   neighbors to create this great new school building.
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           21                     If I could just take the final

           22   moments to speak to the question that was raised

           23   before regarding how all of this could be

           24   coordinated.  The answer is this is, I think

           25   Melissa mentioned, this is going to be a very
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            2   complicated effort in order to stage, potentially

            3   concurrently, construction all around an occupied

            4   school building.

            5                     (Bell rung)

            6                  THE CHAIR:  Conclude, go ahead.

            7                  MR. OU:  To try to address that, we

            8   have already spoken with the Community Board on

            9   this.  We brought the SCA safety unit into this.

           10   So we are equally committed to participating in a

           11   task force that will include the school occupants

           12   in it.  And as -- today we have also committed as

           13   part of the SCA's construction project of the new

           14   school building that we will provide air

           15   conditioning for the rear side of the school in

           16   order to try and get mitigate some of the dust and

           17   noise that will be associated with this very

           18   extensive construction.

           19                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.  Let

           20   me see if there any questions for you.

           21                  COMM. CANTOR:  Yes.

           22                  THE CHAIR:  Irwin.
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           23                  COMM. CANTOR:  Thank you for your

           24   response.  My follow up question on that, obviously

           25   you have thought out the program quite well.  Do
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            2   you have the architect working?

            3                     MR. OU:  Yes.  We have retained a

            4   design firm, RMJM, and they have recently completed

            5   the schematic design phase.

            6                  COMM. CANTOR:  How do you foresee

            7   going through the schematic into working drawings?

            8   And the reason I ask is simply because if indeed

            9   you broke ground at the end of next year or even at

           10   the beginning of 2011, it seems to me that you

           11   would require just about all that time to do your

           12   design work and get the plans ready for bid and to

           13   go out for bid.

           14                  MR. OU:  That's correct.  What we

           15   would also hope to do, and this is still subject to

           16   some other factors, is if possible to work with HPD

           17   and the developer to initiate a separate demolition

           18   package.  Because, as you may see, on one of the

           19   photos within the school building footprint is in

           20   fact a vacant warehouse that would have to be

           21   demolished before we can actually begin work on the

           22   school.

           23                  COMM. CANTOR:  In terms of the plan,
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           24   is it your plan that the school be completed about

           25   the same time that the towers are completed or --
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            2                  MR. OU:  For a typical school this

            3   size it would take us approximately three years to

            4   construct, which I think coincides with the

            5   duration that Gotham is forecasting for its

            6   project.

            7                  COMM. CANTOR:  Okay.  And finally

            8   the question I had asked Melissa earlier with

            9   regard to the open space issues, are there any

           10   possibilities of using the roof?

           11                  MR. OU:  That was an area where the

           12   Community Board I think expressed a very, very

           13   strong opinion and strong recommendation.  What we

           14   had explained to the Community Board, and we do

           15   have our architects and engineers looking at it

           16   more closely, but to be perfectly honest the way

           17   that the new school, the green schools requirements

           18   have been applied to new school construction

           19   generally results in the placement of very large

           20   rooftop mechanical units at strategic locations

           21   spread across a building's roof in order to provide

           22   the heating and the cooling.  Generally they're

           23   placed over corridors and over large volume spaces

           24   like the gymnasium.  That combined with the

           25   requirement for certain ducting based on what our
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            2   architects and engineers have looked at makes it

            3   very, very challenging to provide any, any sizable

            4   contiguous space given the clearances that are

            5   required.  But we did commit to the Community Board

            6   and we are asking our architects and engineers to

            7   look again more closely at whether we can get

            8   something on the roof.

            9                     COMM. CANTOR:  And you're saying

           10   that green requirements are causing this more

           11   expansive use of the roof?

           12                  MR. OU:  Well, in part.  In response

           13   to the requirements from the green schools guide

           14   the SCA has developed standards that are used for

           15   school design across the City.  And one of the

           16   areas in which the standards were developed was

           17   with respect to using natural gas.  And I am not an

           18   architect or engineer so I can't explain, you know,

           19   the process for how those standards were developed,

           20   but this entire generation of schools buildings

           21   that we are constructing since the adoption of the

           22   green schools standard pretty much are due to the

           23   utilization of these roof top units.  I think it's

           24   a combination of the cost and the efficiency with

           25   respect to the green requirements.
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            2                  COMM. CANTOR:  Thank you.

            3                  THE CHAIR:  Ken and then Nat.

            4                  THE VICE CHAIR:   Ms. Pianko earlier

            5   had indicated that the determination of who would

            6   ultimately build the school had not been made yet.

            7   Without telling you or the SCA how to do

            8   procurement, I would merely ask would it be more

            9   efficient if it was the same entity that developed

           10   the entire site?

           11                  MR. OU:  I think we actually had

           12   explored that, that was an idea that the Community

           13   Board had suggested.  We had explored the idea of

           14   perhaps returning to the educational construction

           15   fund model, which was originally something that was

           16   contemplated for the site in the seventies.

           17   Unfortunately that model just did not turn out to

           18   be feasible.  And, as we have indicated, because

           19   the SCA is responsible for this project and we do

           20   have our public procurement requirements, even

           21   though it might ideally be best that we be able to

           22   specify and designate Gotham, that is something

           23   that I think our legal department indicated was

           24   just not legally possible because we have to go

           25   through a lump sum bid.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Nat.

            3                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Thank you.  Thank

            4   you for your testimony.

            5                  In its official recommendation the

            6   Community Board listed many other issues concerning

            7   the school, both its construction and its

            8   operation, some which are well beyond the ability

            9   of this Commission to deal with in any event.  But

           10   I wonder if you have engaged the Community Board on

           11   those issues or if you haven't, as I suggested to

           12   the assistant commissioner of HPD, if you just let

           13   us know what your position is on the community's

           14   various concerns about the school, just so we know

           15   and that they know if they don't already know.  As

           16   I say, many of these are beyond what we can do

           17   here, but it would be of interest to us s to what

           18   the SCA position is.

           19                  MR. OU:  Well, in terms of process I

           20   think we, along with HPD, are going to be

           21   submitting a follow-up, a written response.  The

           22   Borough President's comments were recently

           23   received, so we'd like to coordinate a response.

           24   But.

           25                  If I could just spend a few moments
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            2   to touch on some of the recurring themes that we

            3   have heard --

            4                     COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Please.

            5                  MR. OU:  -- through the consultation

            6   efforts.

            7                  The first is certainly the concern

            8   about trying to maximize open space and the

            9   rooftop, the use of the rooftop.  We have also

           10   heard concerns about light, of the limitations in

           11   the area.  Publicly accessible open space, whether

           12   that school yard could be committed to being

           13   available outside of school hours.

           14                  What I can tell you is that this

           15   something that the Department of Education is not

           16   prepared to commit to at this time.  In part

           17   because as a result of our discussions with the

           18   current school administration, with the school

           19   principal, there are concerns about that.  And I

           20   think that, you know, we will probably need to be

           21   much closer to the school opening date in order to

           22   really assess whether that's something that is

           23   feasible, because there are also costs that are

           24   attached to the Department of Education.

           25                  And additional items where I think
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            2   we have really heard some recurring ideas and

            3   concerns really relate to construction.  We have

            4   heard it from our school community, we have heard

            5   it from the neighbors and internally, even within

            6   the SCA we are of course very concerned because we

            7   have a very conservative safety policy when it

            8   comes to construction to the extent, to the extent

            9   that we have, as I mentioned, discussed and

           10   explored the idea of the SCA actually perhaps

           11   taking over responsibility for demolition of the

           12   existing on-site structures just because we know

           13   what our protocols are and we have a lot of

           14   experience working with occupied schools across the

           15   City.

           16                     And so to the extent that we can

           17   commit we have committed to working through a task

           18   force where other informative, you know, a

           19   stakeholder engagement process.  We have committed

           20   to making investment in the existing building to

           21   try and mitigate the impacts and as well as

           22   continuing to work with the school as we have in

           23   the design process.  So I think those are really

           24   three of the key areas that we have heard.

           25                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Thank you.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Any other questions?
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            3   Yes.

            4                  COMM. LEVIN:  I think one of the

            5   last programmatic issues that came out of the

            6   comments from the Community Board and the Borough

            7   President had to do with what kind of a school this

            8   is, whether it is for elementary or middle school

            9   kids.  And I think the census data that has emerged

           10   in that neighborhood shows in particular a need for

           11   additional elementary school seats.  Are you able

           12   to respond now to that issue?

           13                  MR. OU:  Well, there is.  And let me

           14   just be careful to try and distinguish between

           15   what's being constructed and the building as well

           16   as and the user population.

           17                  The Department of Education's policy

           18   and its five year capital plan is that for larger

           19   school buildings, of which this one would qualify,

           20   is that we, because we are making multimillion

           21   dollar investments that will be available for the

           22   City across decades, that those buildings be

           23   designed to be flexible.  In other words, that they

           24   be baked into the original design some of the

           25   programmatic features, like science labs, like a
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            2   larger gymnasium that would be appropriate to serve

            3   students up through grade eight are actually

            4   installed in the facility.  So as demographic needs
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            5   change across 30 years we are not finding ourselves

            6   going into an occupied school and being disruptive,

            7   and also expending capital resources inefficiently.

            8   So this building is going to be designed to meet

            9   the programmatic requirements from pre-kindergarten

           10   through eighth grade instruction.

           11                     The P.S. 51 school organization is

           12   currently I believe a pre-K, serves pre-K through

           13   five.  And we certainly have heard a lot of

           14   concerns from the school as well as from the

           15   Community Board and other stakeholders that that

           16   school continue, even once it moves into the new

           17   building, to remain a pre-K to five organization.

           18   There is a process by which the Department Of

           19   Education, which has, actually that process has

           20   evolved even since we had started our engagement

           21   with the Community Board to the recent changes in

           22   the State Education Law related to the

           23   reauthorization of mayoral control.  Effectively

           24   What that means is that any change to the grade

           25   configuration of P.S. 51, if the idea would be to
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            2   make it a pre-K through eighth grade organization,

            3   would have to go through not just the existing

            4   stakeholder consultation process but actually a

            5   formal process where the educational council would
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            6   have to hold a hearing and the educational policy

            7   would have to approve that grade reconfiguration.

            8                     At this point, since we are

            9   several years out from the opening of a school

           10   building, the Department Of Education would not be

           11   in a position to make a proposal as to whether to

           12   change the school organization into a pre-K to

           13   eight organization at this time.  It really becomes

           14   data dependent.  A lot of what -- which is why our

           15   buildings are flexible, because we forecast, just

           16   like the IS's do.  But sometimes the facts on the

           17   ground change or evolve in ways that we couldn't

           18   have anticipated.

           19                  So just to clarify, the building is

           20   going to be able to serve pre-K to eight.  Right

           21   now P.S. 51 is pre-K to five, and we do not have

           22   plans, DOE has not officially promulgated any plans

           23   to change that school's grade configuration.

           24                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks so much, Ken, we

           25   appreciate it.
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            2                  MR. OU:  Thank you.

            3                  THE CHAIR:  The next speaker is

            4   Robert Davis, to be followed by Gloria Glas.

            5                  MR. DAVIS:  Good morning, Madam

            6   Chair and the members of the Commission.  I'm Bob

            7   Davis.  I'm Gotham's land use counsel.
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            8                  As you have heard and as the

            9   application sets forth in some detail, this project

           10   requires a zoning map amendment, a zoning text

           11   amendment to designate the R10 portion of the site

           12   as an inclusionary housing designated area with

           13   various special permits under the general large

           14   scale provisions under a special permit to permit

           15   construction over a railroad cut.

           16                  I'd like to begin by expanding this

           17   morning on Melissa's response to Commissioner

           18   Levin's question about the C2 overlay.

           19                     Auto show rooms, first of all, I

           20   think are not permitted.  And most large retail

           21   uses are limited to 10,000 square feet.  And there

           22   won't be any department stores or hotels permitted.

           23   So I think most of the concerns that you are

           24   articulating are well protected both by the zoning

           25   and by the commitments that Gotham has made.
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            2                     And I'd like to conclude by, since

            3   I think the programmatic justification for most of

            4   the waivers is well set forth in the application

            5   and Melissa's testimony explained it, just by

            6   asking whether the Commission has questions about

            7   any of the approvals that I can try to answer.

            8                     THE CHAIR:  Great.  Are there any
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            9   questions for Bob Davis?

           10                  (No response)

           11                  THE CHAIR:  No.

           12                  MR. DAVIS:  If not I will just wish

           13   you all a good day.

           14                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks a lot.

           15                  Gloria Glas, who then will be

           16   followed by Chris Calvert.

           17                  MS. GLAS:  Good morning.  Gloria

           18   Glas, head of the architects for the applicant for

           19   this project, and I am here to answer any other

           20   open questions.

           21                  THE CHAIR:  Are there any questions

           22   for Gloria Glas?

           23                  (No response)

           24                  THE CHAIR:  Nope.  Thanks very much

           25   for being here.
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            2                  MS. GLAS:  Thank you very much.

            3                  THE CHAIR:  Chris Calvert, to be

            4   followed by Meilan Chiu.

            5                  MR. CALVERT:  Good morning.  Thank

            6   you.  I'm Chris Calvert from AKRF.  We are the

            7   environmental consultant for the applicant, HPD, on

            8   the EIS.

            9                  I just wanted to add to the comment

           10   or question about the day care issue and the part
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           11   that Melissa deferred to me.

           12                  Currently the EIS looked at a study

           13   area of two miles from the project site for

           14   available ACS facilities.  There are eight.  They

           15   currently have a combined available open slots of

           16   56.  In the no built condition, as you're aware,

           17   there's a lot of development proposed on the West

           18   Side, including affordable housing.  So that

           19   generates an additional 581 children in school who

           20   would qualify for ACS day care.  So when we get to

           21   the build condition, we have no capacity.  Our

           22   project itself generates 56 kids.  So we're a small

           23   addition to what will be there in the no build.

           24                  And then I can answer any follow up

           25   questions you might have.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Great.  Let me see if

            3   there are any.

            4                  (No response)

            5                  THE CHAIR:  There are not.  Thanks

            6   very much for being here.

            7                  MR. CALVERT:  Thank you.

            8                  THE CHAIR:  Meilan Chiu from HPD.

            9                  MS. CHIU:  Good morning, Madam

           10   Chair, Commissioners.  My name is Meilan Chiu and

           11   I'm from HPD, I'm director of Manhattan planning,
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           12   and I'm here to answer any questions the Commission

           13   might have for HPD.

           14                  THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thanks for being

           15   here.  Let me see if there are any questions.

           16                  (No response)

           17                  THE CHAIR:  There are not.  Thanks.

           18                  MS. CHIU:  Thank you.

           19                  THE CHAIR:  Elisa Gerontianos to be

           20   followed by Sarah Desmond.

           21                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  Hi, good morning.

           22   And thank you, Chair Burden and Commissioners.  My

           23   name is Elisa Gerontianos.  I'm the co-chair of

           24   Community Board 4's Clinton, Hell's Kitchen land

           25   use committee.  And I'm here today to testify on
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            2   behalf of Community Board 4 regarding the sweep of

            3   ULURP applications that are currently before you

            4   for a project you all know today as Gotham West,

            5   which has also been known as P.S. 51, and

            6   originally known as Studio City.

            7                     Briefly, this project grew out of

            8   the 2005 Hudson Yards points of agreement entered

            9   into by the City Council and the administration.

           10   The site itself is a publicly owned site and was

           11   identified as a good site to implement various

           12   mitigations arise out of the Hudson Yards points of

           13   agreement.
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           14                  The proposed actions, as you now

           15   know, consist of a text amendment to designate the

           16   site as an inclusionary housing site, and the

           17   zoning map amendment, which will allow the site to

           18   go from a light manufacturing use to a mixed use

           19   residential and commercial use.

           20                  Additionally, there are two special

           21   permits.  One which will trigger a general, large

           22   scale development designation which will allow

           23   modifications to their highest building of 30 and

           24   31 stories to become lower, a little wider and more

           25   contextual with the neighborhood, which is very
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            2   important to the community.

            3                     Additionally, there will be a

            4   special permit to build on the Amtrak rail cuts.

            5                  Lastly, there's a disposition of

            6   City owned land to allow construction for the new

            7   P.S. 351 elementary school.

            8                  This project frankly is terrific for

            9   the neighborhood.  While every stakeholder is not

           10   completely satisfied, the community will reap

           11   rewards that until now have only been hopes and

           12   aspirations.  Indeed, the collaborative efforts of

           13   the various stakeholders in the community, the

           14   board, PTA, developers and various city agencies
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           15   has ultimately produced a proposal that works, will

           16   benefit the neighborhood, and will satisfy some

           17   specific mitigations identified in the Hudson Yards

           18   points of agreement.

           19                  Affordable housing.  This site is

           20   going to generate 675 units of affordable housing,

           21   targeting the underserved middle income band.  We

           22   look to this as a success, since the community is

           23   diverse and this will ensure a broad spectrum of

           24   economic bands throughout Community Board 4.  While

           25   the 600 units we all know are going to be
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            2   designated as permanently affordable, we are asking

            3   that the balance of 75 units, also affordable, be

            4   designated as permanently affordable.

            5                     Additionally, the Hudson Yards

            6   points of agreement commits to creating an

            7   affordable housing fund in the amount right now of

            8   $20 million to be used for future affordable

            9   housing projects.  We ask that this money

           10   specifically be earmarked for use in Community

           11   District Four before it's disbursed to be used

           12   throughout New York City, which currently it's

           13   allowed to be dispersed as such.

           14                  Finally, the community is thrilled

           15   to see a new and larger P.S. 51.  Currently P.S. 51

           16   is operating at 114 percent capacity.  This site
Page 52



12029wes.txt

           17   alone is going to generate, the proposed site alone

           18   is going to generate an additional 150 elementary

           19   seats.  The community is insistent that each child

           20   have a proper seat in school, and therefore urges

           21   that P.S. 51 be used solely for elementary

           22   students.

           23                  In sum, affordable housing, 675

           24   units at the middle income bands, is beneficial.

           25   However, they all need to be in perpetuity,
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            2   affordable and in perpetuity.  The housing trust

            3   fund must be earmarked for projects generating

            4   affordable housing within CD 4.  And, finally, the

            5   new elementary school really must service the needs

            6   of our elementary school students.

            7                     Thank you very much.

            8                  THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much.

            9   Let me see if there are any questions for you.  Nat

           10   Leventhal.

           11                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  I'll do my best.

           12                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Yes?

           13                  THE CHAIR:  Yes.

           14                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Thank you for your

           15   testimony and for your letter.  As usual, very

           16   thorough.

           17                  How do you respond to the testimony
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           18   of the developer, however, that the question of

           19   making 75 additional housing units permanently

           20   affordable is a question of how it will affect the

           21   financing and it could possibly endanger the

           22   financing, it's going to make it more difficult.

           23                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  I have to defer to

           24   Joe Restuccia on that.  He is here from our

           25   affordable housing, from our housing committee.
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            2                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Okay.

            3                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  And he's the chair

            4   for that, and I think he'd be better able to

            5   answer.

            6                  COMM. LEVENTHAL:  Fine, thank you.

            7                  THE CHAIR:  Other questions?  Anna.

            8                  COMM. BATTAGLIA:  In regards to the

            9   funds being used from Community Board 4, have you

           10   received any sponsor feedback?

           11                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  To my knowledge we

           12   have not.  But we have earmarked in our October 22

           13   letter to this Commission several sites that have

           14   been designated within CB 4, again arising out of

           15   mitigation from the Hudson Yards points of

           16   agreement that we'd like to see that money used

           17   for, for the NYCHA parking lot sites at Fulton,

           18   Elliot, Chelsea and Harbor View Houses.

           19                  COMM. BATTAGLIA:  Under whose
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           20   jurisdiction would it be to make a decision whether

           21   or not to appoint the targeted funds to CB 4, HPD

           22   or the City?

           23                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  HPD.

           24                  COMM. BATTAGLIA:  Thank you.

           25                  (Laughter)
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Nice to see

            3   you.

            4                  MS. GERONTIANOS:  Thanks so much.

            5                  THE CHAIR:  The next speaker is

            6   Sarah Desmond, who will followed by Jean Daniel

            7   Nolan.

            8                  MS. DESMOND:  Good morning.  Thank

            9   you for the opportunity to testify.  My name is

           10   Sarah Desmond.  I'm the executive director of

           11   Hudson Conservation Coordinators based in Hell's

           12   Kitchen.  And I'm the co-chair of the Clinton land

           13   use committee of Community Board 4.  I'm pleased to

           14   testify in favor of the proposed Gotham West

           15   project.

           16                  We are excited to finally realize

           17   this project that will realize the commitments that

           18   were made during the Hudson Yards rezoning almost

           19   five years ago.  Actually five years ago January.

           20   The project before you today is the result of more
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           21   than two years of really active negotiations and

           22   meaningful engagement with Gotham, the community

           23   and the Community Board.  While their design may be

           24   taller than CB 4 normally would support, we

           25   recognize that this project includes enormous
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            2   community benefits.  We are pleased that they have

            3   lowered the height from its original design to fit

            4   more within the community context.  And we are very

            5   excited that the proposed Eleventh Avenue rezoning,

            6   which should take place shortly, will limit heights

            7   in the future along the avenue so that the project

            8   does not become the norm along Eleventh Avenue but

            9   more the exception because of the benefits that it

           10   carries.

           11                     However, we do have some concerns,

           12   as were noted in our multipage letter, that we need

           13   to address today.

           14                     The proposed project presents a

           15   C2-5 overlay.  I know there's been a lot of

           16   discussion already this morning about the overlay.

           17   We're looking for a resolution similar to that

           18   which was achieved in the recent MTA rezoning for

           19   the Ninth Avenue site that came before this

           20   Commission as part of the western railroad yards

           21   off site affordable housing.  That resolution

           22   included limiting the amount of the overlay so that
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           23   they were able to achieve the large scale

           24   residential, the general large scale plan, but also

           25   to respect the wishes of the community to limit the
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            2   commercial on the avenue and to be in keeping with

            3   the context.

            4                     While Gotham represented that

            5   there were plans or may be a future use for a

            6   supermarket, those are plans that we had discussed

            7   long ago with Gotham and had been removed off the

            8   table because it was not feasible in this project.

            9   And so we're concerned that if a commercial overlay

           10   is permitted across the entire site, that will have

           11   more than the norm of the commercial uses or retail

           12   uses along the side streets, which have been really

           13   growing and will exacerbate a growing problem

           14   within our community.  We feel very strongly that

           15   we want the commercial uses restricted only to the

           16   avenue and not permitted along the side streets.

           17                     The school building is a number of

           18   years away.  It is going to be the additional

           19   market rate units, it's not going to include an

           20   affordable component.  We are asking that there be

           21   no commercial use that's permitted along the side

           22   streets.

           23                     The day care, which was identified
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           24   as a mitigation within that was required as an

           25   adverse finding in the DEIS, has been discussed
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            2   also today.  There will be a need for day care as a

            3   result of this project.  We are looking for a

            4   resolution that's very similar to that which was

            5   proposed by this Commission for 77 Eleventh Avenue,

            6   the Clinton Park project, in which there's a

            7   facility that is located and that the day care

            8   slots are funded.

            9                     (Bell rung)

           10                     MS. DESMOND:  While this

           11   project -- while this project is tight, we

           12   understand that there have been discussions ongoing

           13   with HPD to find a location within the community on

           14   City land to identify a project.

           15                  THE CHAIR:  Okay, let me see if

           16   there are any questions for you.

           17                  (No response)

           18                  THE CHAIR:  There are not.  Thanks

           19   so much for your testimony.

           20                  Jean Daniel Nolan.

           21                  MR. NOLAN:  Good morning.  My name

           22   is Jean Daniel Nolan.  I am a member of Community

           23   Board 4, the former chair of Board 4.  Thank you,

           24   Madam Chair, for this opportunity to speak on the

           25   open public space at the P.S. 51 site as I'll call
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            2   it.  Since there is no public open space on the

            3   site, I'm going to be brief.

            4                     Open space in Clinton, Hell's

            5   Kitchen is sort of an oxymoron, sort of like

            6   breathable air.  And this project is going, as it

            7   is, is going to further reduce the ratio of open

            8   space to residents of the community.  I want to get

            9   technical for just one second if you will permit.

           10   The study area of the project site has a ratio of

           11   .44 acres of total open space per thousand

           12   residents.  DCP guidelines recommends 2.5 acres.

           13   If you consider active open space, it's even worse.

           14   DCP guidelines suggest two acres per thousand

           15   residents.  The study area has .22 acres.  Point

           16   two two of active open space.  Ten times less than

           17   the recommended.  Even the DEIS admits that the

           18   introduction of 2,600 new residents without any

           19   added public open space is going to fall beneath

           20   DCP's recommended goals.

           21                     But, the DEIS points out there

           22   already is some open space for passive recreation

           23   in the area.  There is the plaza at 555 West 57th

           24   Street.  That's the BMW dealership where they park

           25   their cars.  The Clinton Tower Plaza on Eleventh
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            2   Avenue, you may have walked through, it's really a

            3   sidewalk.  And then there's something called Bob's

            4   park on 35th Street.  It's a locked park.  About

            5   three people can get in when it's open.  All, for

            6   some reason all of these were left out of Ken

            7   Burns' National Parks documentary.

            8                     We have to admire the logic,

            9   though, of this project, which is consistent.  This

           10   project has even reduced the open space of the

           11   playground as it is now, but in hopes you won't

           12   notice, because the new playground is in shadow.

           13   Which is good for the kids who want to grow

           14   mushrooms, but otherwise not so good.

           15                     I'd like to nominate the DEIS for

           16   a National Book Award under fiction.  This

           17   Community Board in conclusion suggests three

           18   things.

           19                     One, to mitigate the insufficiency

           20   of open space in the area.  CB 4 requests that the

           21   school yard be opened to the public as a public

           22   playground, consistent with Plan NYC's open space

           23   initiative.  I think there's a category of open

           24   space in deep shadow.

           25                     Two, during the construction
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            2   period we must have a temporary playground in the

            3   immediate vicinity for these kids of P.S. 51.  And

            4   we can achieve that.

            5                     And, three, let the sun shine in.

            6   And not just for the market rate units on the upper

            7   floors.  Fifty percent of that roof area must be

            8   redesigned to permit use as a sunny playground for

            9   our children.  It can be done, it has been done, it

           10   must be done.

           11                     Thank you, Madam Chair.

           12                     (Bell rung)

           13                     THE CHAIR:  Good timing.  Any

           14   questions for -- okay.

           15                  The next speaker is Joe Restuccia,

           16   to be followed by Rafael Mejia.

           17                  MR. RESTUCCIA:  My name is Joe

           18   Restuccia.  I'm the co-chair of the housing

           19   committee of Community Board 4.

           20                  First I would like to thank both

           21   Gotham and HPD for working with the community

           22   really seriously over a period of two years to

           23   resolve the massing problems and the zoning

           24   problems on this site.  We are at a point where we

           25   can safely say we support this project with
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            2   conditions.  And I would like to list a few items

            3   on those conditions.

            4                     First is the off site day care.

            5   We believe we can work with HPD to identify the

            6   buildings on the urban renewal area to satisfy the

            7   location to be a landing site for the off site day

            8   care when it's needed.  We began those discussions

            9   with HPD, we would like it to continue.

           10                  The school construction I think is

           11   the biggest issue here that we should grapple with.

           12   School construction simply does not make sense for

           13   procurement purposes alone to build an entire site

           14   and not build that school.  Gotham should build

           15   that school, whether it's with BCF or SCA.  It must

           16   be done at the same time by the same developer so

           17   no fingers can be pointed during construction when

           18   there will be the inevitable problem that will

           19   arise of who is doing what and who is responsible

           20   for what that will affect the kids in the existing

           21   P.S. 51.  Contrary to the statement that it is

           22   impossible for SCA to do this procurement, they

           23   have signed a letter to Related regarding the

           24   western rail yards, saying in fact they are going

           25   to have Related build the school, build a part of

               _____ROY ALLEN & ASSOCIATES, INC.,  
212-840-1167__________________________
                       100 Church Street, 8th floor, New York, New York 10007

                           626 RXR Plaza, Uniondale, New York 11556
�

            1                                                    66
Page 62



12029wes.txt

            2   the shell of the new school.  It is a matter of

            3   political will and it should be done this way for

            4   obvious purposes.  Plain old practicality.

            5                     The same thing goes for the

            6   playground and the roof.  Of course there's green

            7   requirements.  Of course there's piles of air

            8   conditioning and HVAC and ventilation that will be

            9   required.  However, it's a piece of paper.  It's

           10   not a design that has been fleshed out yet, as

           11   Irwin said.  It's going to be working drawings.

           12   Those equipment activities could be segregated to

           13   one portion so we can get a rooftop school

           14   playground of some size.  It doesn't have to be

           15   perfect.  This whole project is not perfect.  But

           16   we need to have the kids in sun.  Major, major

           17   issue for us.

           18                  As for the financing with housing,

           19   to speak to Commissioner Leventhal's question, the

           20   75 units, the financing that is done is for the 30

           21   year portion of the bonds, so those units are

           22   static rents that will be affordable for the 30

           23   year portion of the bond.  It's what happens to

           24   them afterward.  That is not a matter of financing,

           25   it's a matter of public policy.
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            2                  A public site should be affordable
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            3   in perpetuity.  It will not affect the ongoing

            4   financing issue.  Afterward is a tax exemption.

            5   And I believe the City of New York is able to deal

            6   with how to build future tax exemptions after the

            7   30 year bond expires so those units will be carried

            8   with low rents.  That is the underlying cross

            9   issue.  So I ask again, and we just thank Gotham

           10   for doing a very good job to get these specific

           11   things resolved.

           12                  And the C2-5 overlay, by the way, an

           13   auto showroom is enabled under a C2-5 overlay.  We

           14   did that with 77 Eleventh Avenue, the Two Trees

           15   proposal.  So our concern is, again, in keeping the

           16   residential, the commercial overlay just to

           17   Eleventh, nothing mid block.  And it's not about

           18   what happens in the future and preserving Gotham's

           19   options.  We want to preserve our community's

           20   flavor and feel and the quiet residential character

           21   of the mid blocks.

           22                  Thanks.

           23                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks, Joe.  There

           24   might be questions.  Yes.

           25                  COMM. EADDY:  Just one.
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            2                  Joe, thank you.  With regards to the

            3   75 affordable units, and I agree with you that once

            4   the bond is paid off the financing should have no
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            5   impact, so I assume you will continue to work with

            6   the developer in terms of trying to find a way to

            7   make those units permanently affordable?

            8                  MR. RESTUCCIA:  Yeah.  We want to

            9   come to a conclusion, a favorable conclusion for

           10   the developer, because the truth is for the

           11   developer they're looking at the upside of those

           12   units after the 30 years.

           13                  COMM. EADDY:  Okay.

           14                  MR. RESTUCCIA:  And our side is,

           15   well, the upside is not the issue, it's public

           16   policy.

           17                  COMM. EADDY:  The developer earlier

           18   today just mentioned that if it didn't negatively

           19   impact the financing they were willing to make

           20   those units permanently affordable.  So assuming

           21   that we were correct and it won't impact the

           22   financing, maybe the real estate taxes remain an

           23   issue, and I assume you'll continue to work with

           24   them --

           25                  MR. RESTUCCIA:  Yes, we will.
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            2                  COMM. EADDY:  -- to see that

            3   through.  Thank you.

            4                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks, Joe.

            5                  MR. RESTUCCIA:  Thanks very much.
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            6                  THE CHAIR:  Nice to see you.

            7                  Rafael Mejia.

            8                  MR. MEJIA:  Good morning.  My name

            9   is Rafael Mejia.  I am a resident of Hell's

           10   Kitchen.  I am also a teacher at P.S. 51 and the

           11   parent of two students who attend P.S. 51.

           12                  I am here on behalf of my children,

           13   their friends, classmates, and neighbors.  As

           14   residents of the City and Hell's Kitchen

           15   communities we feel it necessary to voice our

           16   concerns for the development that is planned for

           17   West 44th and Eleventh Avenue.  As this year ends

           18   and a new one begins, we hope that you will

           19   consider our request that the new year will bring

           20   us hope for a more socially equitable and

           21   economically just city.

           22                  As we have stated at previous

           23   meetings, we are not anti development.  What we are

           24   against is the developments in the city that

           25   benefit corporations that disrupt a community and
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            2   then move on to their next project.  Both the

            3   developer of this project and their elected

            4   officials have told us that what the community

            5   gains will outweigh all the adverse problems it

            6   will inherit, problems that can overburden

            7   infrastructure, traffic disruptions and increased
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            8   risk, poor air quality, increased noise pollution,

            9   and loss of sunlight to the school, and the

           10   reduction of the open school yard.  And embedded

           11   among these problems are gentrification and social

           12   economic segregation.  Therefore, we are asking

           13   that you consider the negative long term results

           14   that we, our children, their friends, classmates

           15   and neighbors will have to live with if this

           16   project is allowed to proceed as they have planned.

           17                     Gotham developers have stated that

           18   they too will have to live with this project and

           19   that they have invested a great deal of time and

           20   money into it.  And I would ask, then why are you

           21   doing it.  If this development will cause a

           22   negative effect on the city, the neighborhood and

           23   residents, then why do it.

           24                  The mayor and others speak of a

           25   better future, a future where our city is green,
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            2   sustainable, and a future that embraces all people.

            3   Well, here's an opportunity for the City to set an

            4   example for others to follow.  During this

            5   difficult economic period when other high-rise

            6   developments stand with vacancies, you must

            7   consider the negative long term environmental and

            8   social and economic impacts that would result.
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            9   Demand that the development will benefit the

           10   citizens and not just the corporations.  Insist

           11   that the adverse impacts the community will sustain

           12   are not written off as collateral damage or

           13   acceptable damage.

           14                     We want and need a new school.

           15   During the 30 months of planned construction it is

           16   expected that hundreds of trucks will pass by the

           17   school on a daily basis.  Just this will have an

           18   immediate adverse impact on our neighborhood.  And

           19   because excavation for the site must be done during

           20   the school year, the students will be left without

           21   a school yard to play in during recess.

           22                  It has been suggested that we take

           23   them somewhere else.  The question is where and how

           24   do we get them there.  With all those trucks coming

           25   and going through the day, how safe will it be.  So
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            2   I ask you to imagine your children having to live

            3   for the next three years, what will you say to

            4   them.  What should I tell my children, their

            5   friends, their classmates and neighbors.

            6                     THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much.

            7   No questions.

            8                  Lucas, I can't read it, Shopin or

            9   Shepin.  And then Shelley Grant and Mary Ann

           10   Savage.
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           11                  MR. SHAPIRO:  It's Lucas Shapiro.

           12                  THE CHAIR:  Shapiro, okay.

           13                  MR. SHAPIRO:  Good morning,

           14   everyone.  I'm Lucas Shapiro.  I'm a community

           15   organizer at Housing Conservation Coordinators,

           16   which is a neighborhood based affordable housing

           17   organization that works to advance tenants rights

           18   and to ensure that new development on the West Side

           19   of Manhattan also includes affordable housing for

           20   our community.  I'm going to speak mostly about the

           21   process going forward.

           22                  I've been working for a couple of

           23   years now with the different stakeholders, going to

           24   the school on a regular basis, meeting with the

           25   PTA, the administration, neighborhood residents,
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            2   working with people to come out and provide

            3   testimony at the different hearings and really

            4   engaging the community so that they can participate

            5   meaningfully in this process.  So there are a lot

            6   of things that I'm very happy about this project.

            7   And of course coming from an affordable housing

            8   organization the 600 units of permanently

            9   affordable housing is fantastic.  And also the new

           10   school.

           11                     As some of you might know, that
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           12   the current school has a cafe-tor-nasium (sic),

           13   which is all collapsed into one space.  It's a

           14   hundred year old building.  And it's really, it's a

           15   shame that the kids are put in a place where they

           16   have to put up with that day to day.  So the new

           17   school is really exciting.  There's some things

           18   that we just want to make sure going forward that

           19   can improve upon the existing proposal.

           20                  Of course the lack of playground

           21   space that has sunshine is a big one.  And I think

           22   we can find some creative solutions to dealing with

           23   that, including looking at the roof space, the

           24   mechanics and the footprint of the school itself.

           25                  Also, the issue around the school
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            2   staying pre-K through five is absolutely key.  And

            3   we want to make sure that the City and elected

            4   officials have a plan to deal with the overcrowding

            5   crisis that we know is only going to grow.  So this

            6   site relates to that.  And of course more long term

            7   we have to identify solutions and identify

            8   locations to build new schools.

            9                     The process moving forward I think

           10   is really key.  And I know that the parents and the

           11   folks with the school are very sensitive about this

           12   I think for very obvious reasons as well.  We want

           13   to make sure that the developers commit to being
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           14   part of a community advisory committee and that the

           15   other stakeholders are present as well.  That would

           16   include the School Construction Authority, the

           17   Department of Education, the P.S. 51

           18   administration, the PTA members, obviously our

           19   locally elected officials, and the Community Board.

           20   That's really key, just to make sure that there's

           21   an open, transparent process where the voices of

           22   the community are respected, that all of the

           23   concerns that you have heard and more that you'll

           24   hear from here on out, that those can be dealt with

           25   in an open fashion.
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            2                     I'm very pleased that Gotham has

            3   said that they are committed to establishing a

            4   construction task force.  Of course there's a lot

            5   of sensitivity.  It's a unique site and the kids

            6   are actually going to be there as students as the

            7   building is being built adjacent to where their

            8   current school is.  So that would be really great

            9   in terms of making sure that all the health and

           10   safety concerns are addressed in an open fashion.

           11                     Just in closing I'm really excited

           12   about this project.  I think we can make it even

           13   better.  And I think if we can make some of the

           14   recommended changes from the Community Board, from
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           15   the school and from other community advocates that

           16   this can be something that we're really all proud

           17   of for generations to come.

           18                     Thank you.

           19                     THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  The next

           20   speaker is Shelley Grant, and then Mary Ann Savage

           21   and then Katherine Consuelo Johnson.

           22                  MS. GRANT:  Hi.  My name is Shelley

           23   Grant.  And I'm a member of the P.S. 51 new school

           24   committee.  I'm also a literacy coach for P.S. 51.

           25   I'm here today as one of the representatives of the
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            2   P.S. 51 community.

            3                     The P.S. 51 community feels

            4   strongly that the new school should remain a pre-K

            5   to grade five school and not be changed to a pre-K

            6   to eight school as currently planned.  From the

            7   report by New York State Senator Tom Duane and

            8   Community Board 4 on August 11, 2009, the following

            9   data was presented at a press conference, which was

           10   attended by many local politicians, neighbors and

           11   parents.  In the best case scenario, the planned

           12   expansion of P.S. 51 and existing capacity of P.S.

           13   111, both of which currently serve the area, will

           14   provide seats for an additional 324 students.

           15   Ultimately, public school enrollment will soon

           16   exceed capacity as new developments come on line.
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           17   In fact, by 2019, unless additional classrooms are

           18   created, 1,026 elementary school age students will

           19   be without seats.

           20                  In SCA's plan, the new school

           21   building for P.S. 51 has the capacity of 610

           22   students for grades pre-K to eighth grade.  If the

           23   school includes grades six to eight, it would only

           24   allow for minimal expansion in the elementary

           25   school, where there would still be a shortage of
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            2   seats due to the projected population growth of

            3   elementary school aged children in the P.S. 51

            4   zone, which extends from 34th Street to 38th Street

            5   between Fifth and Twelfth Avenues.  Therefore, P.S.

            6   51 is requesting that the new school be solely a

            7   pre-K to fifth grade school in order to expand the

            8   number of elementary school seats that will be

            9   needed in the future.  This may be our last chance

           10   for a long time to solve this issue of elementary

           11   school overcrowding on the West Side.  If we don't

           12   provide school seats for our pre-K to five students

           13   in the P.S. 51 new school building, we may be faced

           14   with overcrowding soon after the new school opens.

           15                     The P.S. 51 community also

           16   believes that the rezoning of schools on the West

           17   Side will be necessitated by the development of the
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           18   Hudson Rail Yards and hopefully the building of a

           19   new school in the rail yards neighborhood.

           20                  Another essential issue for P.S. 51

           21   is the size of the planned playground.  The planned

           22   playground is much smaller than the current P.S. 51

           23   playground for about double the number of students.

           24   According to a citation in No Room in the

           25   Playground, a report examining playground space in
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            2   New York City elementary schools by Jeffrey Klein,

            3   Chair, New York State Assembly Committee on

            4   oversight, analysis and investigation in September

            5   2003, Department of Education preferred minimum

            6   square footage for an outdoor playground is a

            7   playground with an area of 30 square feet per pupil

            8   to a maximum of 30,000 square feet per primary and

            9   intermediate schools.  This means that the outdoor

           10   playground for our new school with 610 students

           11   should be at least 18,300 square feet.

           12                     The City selected Gotham as the

           13   developer of this site.  The City could require

           14   Gotham as a condition of developing this site to

           15   ensure that P.S. 51 have at least an 18,300 square

           16   foot outdoor playground so that the playground will

           17   be large enough to accommodate the number of

           18   students that will be in our school.

           19                  (Bell rung)
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           20                  MS. GRANT:  The P.S. 51 community is

           21   excited about the new school, but let's get it

           22   right.

           23                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.

           24                  Mary Ann Savage.

           25                  MS. SAVAGE:  Good morning.  My name
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            2   is Mary Ann Savage.  I am the PTA president at P.S.

            3   51.  I am on the new school committee.  I am also a

            4   resident of Hell's Kitchen.  And most importantly

            5   my daughter is a student at P.S. 51.

            6                     We are here to request the

            7   formation of a committee called community advisory

            8   committee.  This group would monitor progress of

            9   the school construction and progress on our P.S.

           10   new school site.  Included in this committee would

           11   be representatives from the most important

           12   stakeholders.  These committees would include the

           13   Community Board 4, local elected officials, P.S. 51

           14   principal Nancy Sing-Bock, and a PTA

           15   representative, West Side Neighborhood Alliance,

           16   CEC, Department of Education, the SCA, and LT, the

           17   school leadership team, with someone elected or

           18   appointed to their position, District Two consul

           19   with a limited number of people, possibly two

           20   people per unit.  Gotham and the developer of our
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           21   school should be invited to join our meetings.  We

           22   need to formalize a point person from one of the

           23   aforementioned groups to distribute the information

           24   generated at the meetings.  Open communication is a

           25   must.  Open communication is imperative to all
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            2   interested parties.

            3                     We would like to have our first

            4   meeting in January or February of 2010.  Please

            5   remember, our children work very hard at school and

            6   they all need a break.  After a healthy lunch our

            7   children need fresh air, and most importantly they

            8   require sunlight for vitamin D production to help

            9   maintain their good health.  The current design of

           10   the outdoor playground is insufficient.  We need

           11   18,300 square feet, not the proposed 12,658 square

           12   feet.

           13                     Oh, I just want to say I agree

           14   with the previous speaker that said let the sun

           15   shine in.

           16                     Thank you.

           17                     THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much.

           18                     Karen Phillips has a question for

           19   you.  Wait a second, Ms. Savage.

           20                     MS. SAVAGE:  Oh, I'm sorry.

           21                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  Hi, I'm sorry.

           22                  The developer designated a similar
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           23   type of committee, but you think that committee

           24   should be expanded?

           25                  MS. SAVAGE:  Well, I think we need a
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            2   chat about that.  I think it's important to get

            3   everybody included in the committees.  I don't know

            4   if we can incorporate, you know, the same

            5   committee, everybody together, I would have to see.

            6   We're, I guess the biggest thing is we are

            7   requesting to get everybody involved and make sure

            8   everybody knows what's going on, get everybody on

            9   the same page.

           10                     COMM. PHILLIPS:  And you wanted

           11   elected officials to be representatives?

           12                  MS. SAVAGE:  Yeah, definitely,

           13   definitely.

           14                  COMM. PHILLIPS:  All right, thank

           15   you.

           16                  MS. SAVAGE:  Any other questions?

           17                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.

           18                  Katherine Consuelo Johnson, to be

           19   followed by Seth Robert Berliner and then Kathleen

           20   Treat.

           21                  MS. JOHNSON:  My name is Katherine

           22   Consuelo Johnson and I am the parent of a third

           23   grader at P.S. 51.  I've been on the new school
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           24   committee for the last three years.

           25                  I also just wanted to say that the
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            2   P.S. 51 community is happy and thrilled to be part

            3   of the process of building a new school for our

            4   children and future generations.  But saying that,

            5   here are some of our concerns and requests from the

            6   P.S. 51 community about the upcoming development

            7   site with Gotham new school construction authority.

            8                     P.S. 51 needs to have a temporary

            9   playground for students during construction.  This

           10   playground must be available in stage before

           11   construction begins in September of 2010.  P.S. 51

           12   would like a larger playground filled with

           13   sunlight.  We want back the entire current

           14   playground, not the canyon described in the current

           15   blueprints that is smaller in size for twice as

           16   many students.

           17                  The current P.S. 51 would like

           18   placement of air purifiers and air conditioners

           19   throughout the entire building and maintained

           20   during the entire construction process.

           21                  The current P.S. 51 would like

           22   frequent air quality studies of the school inside

           23   conducted before and during school hours during the

           24   entire time the site is under construction.

           25                  The current P.S. 51 requests regular
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            2   studies of noise levels in school during school

            3   hours.  As a community, we want to make sure noise

            4   levels during construction while school is in

            5   session do not exceed EPA recommendations.

            6                     I ask the City of New York to

            7   please review all of P.S. 51's concerns and

            8   requests.  Thank you very much.

            9                  THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much.

           10                  Question from Anna Levin.

           11                  COMM. LEVIN:  Hi, Katherine.  I have

           12   a question.  You know the neighborhood better than

           13   any of the rest of us.  Do you have any ideas where

           14   the temporary playground might be?

           15                  MS. JOHNSON:  I'm glad you asked.  I

           16   do, I have two ideas.  The first one would be the

           17   most obvious, on 45th Street, well, between Ninth

           18   and Tenth Avenue between 45th and 46th Street.  I

           19   believe the correct playground name now is the May

           20   Matthews Alexander Palmer Playground.  Now, that

           21   playground is super close to the school.  But it

           22   also has a relief station, is that the correct

           23   term?  A comfort station, which many taxi drivers

           24   and local people like to hang out in.  So we would

           25   have to perhaps work with our local precinct in
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            2   making that place safe or perhaps having a police

            3   officer during recreation hours.

            4                     And my second choice for a

            5   playground would be the Hell's Kitchen playground

            6   on Tenth Avenue between 47th and 48th Street.

            7                  COMM. LEVIN:  So those are both

            8   public parks?

            9                  MS. JOHNSON:  They are, they are.

           10   And they are within blocks of the school.

           11                  Now, this would only be during nice

           12   weather.  We also have four months of winter of

           13   what are we going to do with those kids.

           14                  So any other questions?

           15                  THE CHAIR:  Thanks very much.

           16                  Somehow unbelievably I forgot to

           17   call Anthony Borelli, so he goes next.  Sorry.

           18                  MR. BORELLI:  That's quite all

           19   right.  I was not going to leave the room without

           20   testifying.  This would have been the first time I

           21   missed a hearing on a Borough President item, and

           22   for a project as important as this I did not want

           23   it to be the first time.

           24                     My name is Anthony Borelli.  I am

           25   the director of land use in the office of Manhattan
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            2   Borough President Scott Stringer.

            3                     Good afternoon.  A lot has been

            4   said already.  There have been excellent questions

            5   from the Commissioners, which show that you guys

            6   have really read the Community Board recommendation

            7   and the documents submitted by the Borough

            8   President.  The answers are equally very helpful in

            9   identifying the important issues and clarifying the

           10   concerns of the developers and the community

           11   members.  So there's not much more I can add in

           12   terms of issues and concerns.

           13                     But I do want to reiterate the

           14   Borough President's conditional support for the

           15   project.  It is important.  It's a long time in the

           16   making.  And I think one aspect of the project that

           17   he is very proud of is the fact that it really is a

           18   product of community based planning, not

           19   traditional based planning process, but it happened

           20   organically.  It happened because, as you know, the

           21   West Side is very insistent about having their

           22   voices heard.  They were heard by government

           23   agencies, by the elected officials, by this

           24   commission, by the developer.  And the Borough

           25   President and I would hope that that sort of
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            2   collaboration continues through the work of the

            3   various task forces that have been proposed.

            4                     The Borough President thinks that

            5   both the construction mitigation task force and a

            6   task force for the design, construction programming

            7   of the school is really important.  So we would

            8   like to see that collaboration and cooperation

            9   continue as the project becomes better in all that

           10   it can be.  And our office and the Borough

           11   President looks forward to being a part of that

           12   process.  So thank you.

           13                     THE CHAIR:  Thanks, Anthony.

           14   Always good to see you, and thank you for coming on

           15   behalf of the Borough President.

           16                  MR. BORELLI:  Thank you.

           17                  THE CHAIR:  The next speaker is Seth

           18   Robert Berliner.

           19                  MR. BERLINER:  My name is Seth

           20   Berliner.  I'm here on behalf of State Senator Tom

           21   Duane.  Before I start his testimony I'd like to

           22   answer Commissioner Phillips' question to PTA

           23   President Savage about the various committees.

           24                  My understanding is that the

           25   developer has agreed to a construction task force.
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            2   What PTA President Savage was asking for was an

            3   ongoing community advisory committee to discuss

            4   various aspects of the school, specifically the

            5   programming.  And now I'll start.

            6                     (Reading:)  My name is Thomas K.

            7   Duane.  I represent New York State's 29th Senate

            8   District.  Thank you for the opportunity to

            9   testify.  I want to express my gratitude to Gotham,

           10   HPD, DCP and SCA for their commitment to working

           11   with the community.  I am pleased with many aspects

           12   of the current proposal, but I also wish to

           13   highlight some concerns that remain.

           14                     I am delighted that the project

           15   will include the 600 permanently affordable

           16   apartments that the community was promised during

           17   the Hudson Yards rezoning.  Unfortunately, only 40

           18   percent of these units will have two or more

           19   bedrooms and thus provide homes for families who

           20   are, as CB 4 has noted, the backbone of our City.

           21   While I appreciate that Gotham has modified its

           22   plan to accommodate even that number, the community

           23   and I would like to see at least 50 percent of the

           24   units be made family sized.  I also urge Gotham to

           25   make the 75 additional affordable units it plans to
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            2   build under the 80/20 program affordable in
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            3   perpetuity.

            4                     In a similar vein, I look forward

            5   to the creation, as promised, of an affordable

            6   housing fund from the proceeds of the disposition

            7   of City owned land.  It is important that that

            8   money be reserved first for those affordable

            9   housing developments in CD 4, to which Mayor

           10   Bloomberg has already committed, but which have

           11   been not able to proceed due to gaps in funding.

           12                     Generally Gotham's proposed

           13   buildings are contexturally designed, with

           14   appropriate facade treatments and a low, broad

           15   outline.  Unfortunately, the project will include

           16   one building with towers reaching 14 stories each,

           17   as well as another with two towers reaching 30 and

           18   31 stories respectively.  While it seems that some

           19   compromise on height will be necessary in order to

           20   house the community's desired volume of affordable

           21   units, and I am grateful that the heights have

           22   already been lowered considerably, I urge all

           23   parties to continue to work to ensure that the

           24   buildings are contextual to our neighborhood's

           25   low-rise character.  Any compromise on height in
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            2   this development, though, highlights the urgency of

            3   the proposed Eleventh Avenue rezoning and its

            4   associated height limits, and I hope that DCP will
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            5   move forward on that rezoning with due speed.

            6                     Also, I appreciate that Gotham has

            7   agreed not to transfer off site the excess

            8   development rights that this project will generate,

            9   and I hope to see that agreement codified.

           10                     I'm also concerned that the

           11   proposed zoning amendment map includes a C2-5

           12   overlay, which would permit commercial uses on the

           13   entire site at two floor area ratio.  I urge DCP,

           14   CB 4 and Gotham to develop a means by which

           15   Gotham's commitment to one FAR may be embodied in

           16   an enforceable agreement.

           17                  The DEIS projects that even without

           18   this development, the area will see a shortage of

           19   525 publicly funded child care slots by 2013.  This

           20   project will add 56 children to that number.  And

           21   the DEIS suggests that these 581 children be

           22   accommodated by filling 71 open slots at Hartley

           23   House, by using ACS vouchers for private child

           24   care, and by sending the remainder to publicly

           25   funded facilities over a mile away from home.
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            2   These suggestions would be laughable if they were

            3   not so seriously inadequate.

            4                     (Bell rung)

            5                  MR. BERLINER:  That was quick.  I'm
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            6   going to skip ahead.

            7                  THE CHAIR:  You have to conclude.

            8   We'll be reading it, so why don't you read the last

            9   sentence and then give the written testimony to the

           10   secretary and we'll sure to read it.

           11                  MR. BERLINER:  Sure.  It behooves

           12   the DOE and SCA to look at the area's long term

           13   school needs, including eliminating its planned

           14   potential introduction of intermediate school

           15   seats, as well as considering making every

           16   conceivable effort to include open space on the

           17   roof.

           18                  Thank you for the opportunity to

           19   testify.  I look forward to working with all

           20   stakeholders.

           21                  THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Thank you

           22   for coming on behalf of the senator and we look

           23   forward to reading his remarks in full.  Did you

           24   give a copy to the secretary?

           25                  MR. BERLINER:  Yeah, I will.
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            2                  THE CHAIR:  Okay, Kathleen Treat is

            3   the next speaker.

            4                  MS. TREAT:  Good afternoon.  Thank

            5   you very much for the opportunity to speak today.

            6                     I am Kathleen Treat, Chair of the

            7   Hell's Kitchen Neighborhood Association.  And I
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            8   have seen you all so many times over the years ever

            9   since the football stadium.  It's nice to see you

           10   again.

           11                     While it is true that Gotham has

           12   worked with Community Board 4 on this project,

           13   there is still a great deal left to be done for the

           14   neighborhood.  Where is any open land?  Any space

           15   that could be reasonably called a park?  We have

           16   the wonderful Hell's Kitchen Park on Tenth Avenue

           17   and 48th Street.  That's it.  Until you go down

           18   Tenth Avenue to 21st Street in Chelsea.  Nothing in

           19   between.  That's 27 blocks without open space.

           20                     A rooftop playground, which sounds

           21   like a fabulous idea for a public school, does not

           22   benefit the community.  Without adequate open space

           23   this project more and more resembles a 19th century

           24   tenement block, much like the overcrowded, airless,

           25   pre law Hell's Kitchen tenements of years ago.
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            2   Where are mothers to walk their baby carriage?

            3   Where are toddlers going to play?  Where are old

            4   folks going to sit and sit in the sun and chat?

            5   How about teens?  I don't see a basketball court

            6   anywhere in these plans.  A playground in the dark

            7   simply does not answer.

            8                     Thank you.
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            9                     THE CHAIR:  Thank you very much.

           10   The next speaker is Marlie Buehler.

           11                  MS. BUEHLER:  Hi.  I got here just

           12   in time.  I just got off the subway and they told

           13   me I could be the last speaker, so thank you.

           14                  I'm a professional tennis player

           15   actually and I have an afterschool program since

           16   1993.  And since 2005 I have it at P.S. 51.  And

           17   I've come to appreciate that small little school

           18   for the jewel that it is.  And one of the jewels is

           19   it has lots of light outside.

           20                  I just want to make two points and I

           21   will leave you to go to wherever you have to go to.

           22                  The first point is that in a city

           23   where they say that children should be first, this

           24   whole operation is putting the children last it

           25   seems to me.  I have nothing else to -- I have no
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            2   outside interests or conflict of interest here, I

            3   just have the children at heart.  So the way that

            4   it's being drawn about, the building of it, the

            5   children aren't being put first.

            6                     Secondly, the lights situation.

            7   There are numerous studies about light and children

            8   and learning, that if they don't get enough light

            9   they're not going to learn.  And in a city where we

           10   want the kids to learn and we are trying to do
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           11   everything we can to better the schooling, again,

           12   this one is backwards.  From what I understand of

           13   the whole situation, the kids are in the middle of

           14   the block and no light is going to get to them,

           15   especially if they're in afterschool they're not

           16   going to see the light of day for a lot of their

           17   months.

           18                     So that's all I have to say.  God

           19   bless you, bye-bye.

           20                     THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone else

           21   who would like to speak on this item?

           22                  (No response)

           23                  THE CHAIR:  The record will remain

           24   open for ten days to receive testimony on the Draft

           25   Environmental Impact Statement, and the hearing is
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            2   closed.

            3                     (Time noted:  12:15 p.m.)

            4

            5

            6

            7

            8

            9

           10

           11
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            2                 C E R T I F I C A T E

            3

            4  STATE OF NEW YORK        )
                                        )  SS:
            5  COUNTY OF ORANGE         )

            6

            7                  I, KARI L. REED, a Registered

            8   Professional Reporter (Stenotype) and Notary Public

            9   with and for the State of New York, do hereby

           10   certify:

           11                  I reported the proceedings in the

           12   within-entitled matter and that the within

           13   transcript is a true record of such proceedings.
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           14                  I further certify that I am not

           15   related, by blood or marriage, to any of the

           16   parties in this matter and that I am in no way

           17   interested in the outcome of this matter.

           18                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

           19   set my hand this ____ day of December 2009.

           20

           21                          _________________________
                                           KARI L. REED, RPR
           22

           23

           24

           25
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